

  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD ON MONDAY 12th July 2021 IN THE WENN EVANS CENTRE AT 7.30PM
Present:

Cllr D Mole (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr V Howson, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Balls, Cllr Stockton, Cllr C Siely, Cllr T Beane
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

18 members of the public
1. To welcome those present.  The Chairman thanked those present for attending the meeting and welcomed the members of the public.  The Chairman also welcomed the new Parish Councillor (following a Parish Council election on 8th July) Cllr Terry Beane.  The Chairman offered his congratulations to Cllr Beane, and that of the Council.  
2. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Love had sent his apologies, which were accepted.
3. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  Cllr Howson declared an interest in that she lives on Beach Road and therefore has an interest in Car Park rollback discussions.  Cllr C Siely declared an interest in any items concerning Vattenfall as he own land which may be affected by Norfolk Boreas and Norfolk Vanguard.  Cllr C Siely noted an interest in grass cutting discussions as the Council uses his business for grass cutting to supplement County Council grass cutting round the village
4. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 14th June 2021. APPROVED
5. Councillor Reports (as presented)

5.1. Chairman’s report.  The Chairman addressed the parishioners at the meeting and noted that he was saddened and shocked by the accusations and general poor manners on social media during the month.  He encouraged parishioners, if they had concerns, to address the Council rather than hide behind screens with unfounded accusations.  He reminded the public that Councillors give their time and efforts on a voluntary basis on behalf of the village.  

The Chairman gave an update on the temporary car park for July and August.  He also explained that there was one parishioner whose garden was open to the field and that Cllr Love had kindly offered to put a row of potato boxes at the back of his garden if at any point he felt that his garden was being overlooked.  This would be closely monitored over the summer
5.2. Cllr C Siely.  Cllr Siely confirmed that he was happy with the noted minutes following his comments at the previous meeting, and glad to see that another consultation would take place for the rollback of the car park  

5.3. Cllr Howson noted that she would be ordering new pads for the defibrillators.  The Chairman thanked her again for undertaking the important maintenance work on the defibrillators

5.4. Cllr G Siely noted that for the first time in a long time the allotments had a waiting list.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Siely for his tireless work at the allotments
5.5. The Council held a discussion regarding the cutting of the Beach Road Hedge, which causes many problems every year.  It was AGREED that the Clerk should contact the owner of St Mary’s and request that the Parish Council should cut the hedge and invoice the owner.  It was agreed that as this work was urgent, and that so many problems had been caused over many years, this work would be done during the week regardless of any response from the owner, on the grounds that it is a safety issue.  The Chairman asked all attending parishioners who live on or near Beach Road for their opinions and all were in agreement
6. Correspondence

6.1. Clerk.  SAM2 update for Beach Road.  NCC Highways confirmation of location, brackets on order.  The Clerk would chase Westcotec and would also order a new cable
6.2. Clerk.  British Gas contract renewed – 2 year contract with a 10% discount for applying online and a 7% discount for paying by direct debit.  Approx. annual cost £450
6.3. Clerk. NNDC regarding business rates for ice cream van on car park.  It was noted that the Parish Council had checked with NNDC to see if it needed to pay additional business rates as a result of the ice cream van.  It had responded that no additional business rates were owed but that the ice cream van vendor would need to pay business rates
6.4. Eric Seward.  Response to PC letter.  Noted
6.5. Chairman.  Update on overgrown verge /  hedge on Beach Road.  See 5.5 above
6.6. Happisburgh Primary School.  Letter of thanks.  Noted
6.7. NALC.  The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.  The Parish Council AGREED to purchase a Beacon.  The Clerk would research this
6.8. Parkeon.  Service communication regarding the P&D machine.  Following discussion and further clarity on current issues with the P&D machine it was AGREED that the Clerk should have delegated authority to have the current and old P&D machines updated / serviced etc
6.9. Vattenfall.  Drone survey to take place Tuesday 13th July 2021.  Noted
6.10. LaRonde Wright.  Confirmation of actions as follows:
6.10.1. Progress on Temporary track application.  The Clerk informed the Council that Alastair Curren would revert with costings when he returned from holiday
6.10.2. Progress on options consultation for car park.  Consultation responses required by 15th November from members of the public with suggestions for car park locations sent to LaRonde Wright for independent assessment.  The consultation was discussed at length under this agenda item and during the public session.  It was agreed that a public consultation would take place in some form. The Clerk would also arrange for leaflets to be circulated around the whole village, with explanations as to why some ‘options’ are not relevant and asking for thought out, considered option suggestions.  The Chairman was thanked for his regular dropping of leaflets around the village as required
7. Adjourn the meeting at 2030 hrs for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

7.1. District and County Councillor reports.  
District Cllr Lucy Shires updated the Council on District Council and Parish considerations.  Cllr Shires also noted that the Sustainable Communities Fund was available for any potential bids.  The idea of new play equipment at the Wenn Evans Centre was discussed, but Cllr Ritchie informed the Council that the location of the play equipment was not ideal during sports matches
An accusation was made by a member of the public (who had been a candidate in the recent Parish Council elections) informing the Council that ‘underhand practices’ had taken place during the election. This accusation had been circulated on social media.  The Chairman asked for further information so that the Clerk could relay this very serious accusation to NNDC elections team and the monitoring officer, and was informed that various parishioners had not receive their poll cards and that a notice which was sent to the Clerk on 3rd June (with no timescale for posting) was not put up until 7th June (with the notice of election for the 8th July). The Clerk would speak with the elections team at NNDC.  
7.2. Public participation 
7.3. Reconvene the meeting
The meeting was reconvened at 2102 hrs
8. Agenda items
8.1. To consider a quotation for the dropped kerb of the car park.  This quotation for £1680 was AGREED.  It was agreed that, whilst the limit for receiving three quotations where possible for quotations over £5,000, it would be ideal in principle to receive multiple quotations for figures over £1K.  
9. Financial Matters.  To check finance report 

9.1. To confirm receipts as follows. 
9.1.1. Car Park receipts as periodically reported
9.2. The Council agreed the following payments
PC account

	July 21
	898
	Clerk salary, expenses 
	518.92
	

	
	899
	HMRC Tax 
	48.20
	

	
	900
	Norfolk Pension Fund (part paid by Clerk)
	154.52
	

	
	901
	Clerk.  Green plastic fencing for car park
	59.97
	


CP account
	July 21


	DD
	AIB Merchant Services
	TBC
	

	
	416
	Roy Cornell July
	1081.28
	

	
	417
	Bryony Nierop-Reading.  To July meeting
	87.00
	

	
	DD
	Wave Water
	TBC
	

	
	418
	NGF Play
	1622.97
	270.50

	
	419
	TMA Bark
	1446.00
	241

	
	420
	LaRonde Wright.  Planning appraisal work
	487.20
	81.20

	
	421
	Flowbird Smartcity contactless
	247.03 + 180.17
	41.17 + 30.03

	
	422
	Wayside Supplies
	50.36
	8.39

	
	423
	SIM Home Improvements
	1800.00
	

	
	424
	Roy Cornell.  Cleaning
	1081.28
	

	
	425
	Geoffrey Hales.  Recreation ground mowing
	450.00
	

	
	426
	David Bracey Play inspection
	142.00
	32.00


9. Planning: 

9.1. Planning applications:

9.1.1. PF/21/1381.  Willow Cottage, Lower Street.  Erection of 2-storey side extension, and single-storey rear extension to provide attached annexe.  No objection response sent due to timescales
Planning decisions.  None
10. Items for the Church News – deadline 12th.  

11. Any further items at the Chairman’s discretion
12. Date of next meeting – Monday 13th September 2021, at 1930 hrs in the Wenn Evans Centre 
13. The meeting was closed at 2106 hrs
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